[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

AD HOC COMMITTEE ON HEMMING PLAZA
MEETING MINUTES
January 19, 2012
Don Davis Room, Ground Floor, City Hall
10:00 A.M.
In Attendance:  Council Members Denise Lee (Chair), Bill Gulliford, Don Redman; Reggie Brown; Doyle Carter; former Council Member Eric Smith; Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy; Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal; Sheriff John Rutherford;  Karen Nasrallah, JEDC; Terry Lorince, Amy Harrell, Downtown Vision Incorporated; Kelley Boree, Acting Director, Recreation & Community Services Department; Chris Warren, Chamber of Commerce; Greg Radlinski, Urban Core CPAC;  Cindy Funkhouser, CEO, Brion Snow, Sulzbacher Center;  Deedra Hardrick, Jewish Family & Community Services; Ava Barrett, Richard Mott, Jacksonville Public Library; Jamie Hill, Special Events/City; Dick Jackson; Jim Bailey, Max Marbut, Financial News & Daily Record;  Megan Newton, Fred Sarkees, Mental  Health Resource Center; Vicki Wilkins, the UPS Store; Jerry Moran, La Cena Ristorante; Ron Chamblin, Chamblin Uptown;  Marvin Kramer; Clifton Gardner; David Ojeda, Emergency Services Homeless Coalition;  Evie Welch; Susan Cochran, River Region Human Services; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council;  Scott Wilson, Dan Macdonald, Ricky Anderson,  Executive Council Assistants; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Services; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair called the meeting to order at 10:12 a.m.

The Chair reiterated what the objectives of the Committee were: namely, to make Hemming Plaza safe and secure for all who visited the park.   While the focus of the Committee’s work is the park, the homeless in the park is an ancillary issue.  She reviewed  concerns raised at the last Committee meeting.  The Council President is expecting the Committee’s recommendations at the end of March.
The Chair had requested Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal to report on the homeless issue in Florida.  Mr. Teal proceeded to clarify the definition of homeless and used the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (H.U.D.)’s definition as the framework.  He reported on the various private-public partnerships that focus on homeless issues in different Florida counties.

The Chair had also asked the Office of General Counsel to advise the Committee on how to go about making recommendations about the park that did not infringe on anyone’s civil or constitutional rights.  Mr. Teal said that behavior in the park can be regulated.  The Sheriff responded that arrests have no impact; many who violated the laws are not at all deterred by the prospect of going to jail.

Council Member Gulliford saw the Committee’s mandate as revitalizing and renewing Hemming Plaza to attract more people.
Council Member Redman saw the problems in the park as people who were at the tables throughout the day and profanity.  He felt that the City should regulate the amount of time an individual was able to sit at the tables or remove the tables.

The Committee then heard from Kelley Boree, Acting Director, Parks & Recreation Department, who had been asked to update the Committee on plans for redesigning Hemming Plaza.  A plan for redesigning the park was devised two years ago.  The plan focused on the Laura Street side of the park, up to the fountain.  The tables and chairs would be removed.  The area near the JTA terminal would be designed for a venue.  The plan called for flattening the park---removing those trees that were declining because of health issues; grassy lawns would be installed.  Bryant Park in Manhattan was cited as a successful programmed park; this was a park that had been dilapidated but revived and is now thriving.  The question was raised as to why there were no activities programmed for Hemming Plaza.  Director Boree replied that Hemming Plaza is not a park per se, but, rather, a plaza for downtown visitors and employees to utilize as a green space.  Council Member Lee suggests that the Parks & Recreation Department needs to devise a plan to treat Hemming Plaza as a park.  She asked Director Boree to come up with activities for the park and to work with Jason Teal to see if there were ways to curb people monopolizing use of the park’s tables for the entire day.
In turning to the audience for comments, the Committee heard from Jim Bailey, Publisher of the Financial News & Daily Record.  Mr. Bailey has been a long-time advocate for downtown issues.  He spoke as a representative of the business community.  In response to Council Member Lee’s request for two recommendations for making the park more user-friendly, Mr. Bailey stated that we need to bring more people downtown.   It was his contention that with an influx of more and more people on downtown’s streets, the problem people on the streets are marginalized or invisible.  He felt that removing the tables and chairs from Hemming Plaza would not work.  We needed to start staging on-going events in the park.
The Chair appointed Kelley Boree to head a sub-committee to consider and recommend solutions to the problems that are afflicting Hemming Plaza.  The sub-committee should recommend things that the City, with its limited resources, can do right away to improve the park.  The Chair indicated that she was inclined to appoint only individuals connected with downtown businesses to the sub-committee.  Those appointed to the sub-committee are:  Terry Lorrince (Downtown Vision), Jerry Moran (La Cena Ristorante), Chris Warren (Chamber of Commerce), Stephen Dare (Metro Jax), Ron Chamblin (Chamblin Uptown), Sheriff John Rutherford (or a representative), Fred Sarkees (Mental Health Resource Center), Karen Nasrallah, Jacksonville Economic Development Commission), Assistant General Counsel Jason Teal, Mr. Hudson (Bryan Building proprietor), and a Salvation Army representative.
The Chair announced that she was going to recommend to the Council President that an ad hoc committee be appointed to address issues concerning homelessness in Jacksonville.  When it was pointed out the Mayor had appointed a task force to address those issues and that an additional probe would be a duplicated undertaking, Council Member Gulliford noted that no Council Member or Council Staff was a part of the Mayor’s task force.

The Chair expressed the hope that the Chamber of Commerce would take a role in downtown issues.

Sheriff John Rutherford said that until the City has the political will to face and resolve two key issues, we were not really solving much.  Those two issues are (1) building a facility outside of the downtown area to function as an assessment center for recently released individuals and (2) an end to free meals and feeding people in Hemming Plaza or any other downtown site.

Stephen Dare, a resident of Springfield and representing Metro Jax, indicted that he has lived downtown and has owned a business adjacent to Hemming Plaza (Boomtown).  He implored the Committee to think positively and not hinder the various people that are attracted to the park.
Gloria Barnes, Senior Center resident (Cathedral Towers) related incidents that she has experienced with mentally-challenged people in the course of  her daily walks on downtown streets.

Kelley Boree announced that the initial meeting of the sub-committee that she is heading would be scheduled for January 25, 2012 at the Recreation & Community Services Department conference room in the Ball Building.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:12 p.m.
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